Fabulous Falls

by

Eyes Right

Ithaca, NY  - As I travel, I like to visit the campuses of some of my former students.  I had not been on the Cornell campus, so during a recent trip to the Finger Lakes region of New York, I decided to check it out.  

Cornell University sprawls over an entire hillside just south of Ithaca.  As with many universities, it seems to be in a constant state of construction.  Several of the streets on the campus were blocked off with workers feverishly trying to complete projects prior to the return of most of the students in September.  Cornell is one of the Ivy League schools, and, appropriately, many of its buildings were, indeed, covered in ivy. [Personal aside – I have an intense dislike for ivy, whether poison or English.  In fact, my least favorite type is English, due to its uncanny ability to absolutely take over any area of my garden once it has taken root.]

Because the campus is mostly on a rather steep hillside, I did not see nearly as many bicycles as at most other major universities.  I suspect that the cold weather climate of Ithaca may also have something to do with this paucity.  However, there is frequent bus service around the campus and into town, so students seem to be sufficiently mobile.

What interested me most was not the campus itself, but the surrounding area.  Ithaca has four large state parks within 15 miles.   Each of these parks is centered around a gorge and associated waterfalls.   I am not talking small waterfalls.  Water cascades over the largest, Taughannock Falls, 215 feet into a small pool below before following a path for the next 3/4 mile over smooth rocks and other smaller falls to Cayuga Lake. To put this into perspective, Niagara Falls is a wimpy 3 stories shorter.  

On the first day of our visit to the region, there had been several powerful thunderstorms that had swollen all the creeks and rivers.  Each of the falls was raging, with the rivers below over the edges of the banks.  There are well-marked trails both in the gorges and on the rim of each, so we were able to view the power and majesty of nature at very close range. The roar and the spray from the falls made a very humbling experience.  

Most of the trails and structures in the parks were constructed by workers of the Civilian Conservation Corps during the Great Depression of the 1930’s and remain in excellent condition.  The topography, however, was created over millions of years by the continuously changing forces of nature.  It is difficult to imagine now, but this entire region of the Northeast has been covered many times by oceans and glaciers.   The most recent ice masses, only about 10,000 years ago, carved the Finger Lakes as they receded. Nearby creeks then cut away soft sedimentary rock to create the impressive gorges and waterfalls in the area.

10,000 years is not a long time ago, at least in comparison to the 5 billion years that Earth has been around.  In fact, many geologists contend that Earth has an “ice age” on a frequent basis, about every 10-15 thousand years due to perturbations in Earth’s orbit around the sun.  So, maybe we are soon due for another very long, very cold spell.  Ask the next global warming doomsday worrywart if humans are also responsible for this.

I thought you might like to know.

